DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR AND ANNUAL BOARD MEETING

Wednesday, January 27, 2010

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular and Annual Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Wednesday, January 27, 2010.  A quorum was present for the meeting. 
Commissioners Present: Davis, Gillett, Goodwin, Gorski, LaMantia, Donnelly.

Commissioners Absent:  Huizenga, Meagher  (Commissioner Meagher participated by telephone conference call).
DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; Anna Normoyle, Marketing Coordinator; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Dan Pape, Crawford, Murphy & Tilly; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint Properties Trust; Brian Quigley, CenterPoint Properties Trust; Len Caldera, Jones Lang LaSalle; Ben Goebel, Reynolds, Smith & Hills; Dan Swanson, Tenant & DuPage Pilots Association; Bob Brandt, Tenant & DuPage Pilots Association. 
Members of the Press:  None

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the November 11, 2009 Board Meeting.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the November 11, 2009 Board Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was passed unanimously by voice vote. 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the November 11, 2009 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the November 11, 2009 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee and Commissioner LaMantia seconded this motion.  The motion was passed unanimously by voice vote. 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the November 11, 2009 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Davis made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the November 11, 2009 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Donnelly seconded this motion. The motion was passed unanimously by voice vote.  

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the November 16, 2009 Special Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Donnelly made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the November 16, 2009 Special Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion. The motion was passed unanimously by voice vote.

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the November 11, 2009 Golf Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Donnelly made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the November 11, 2009 Golf Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion. The motion was passed unanimously by voice vote.

Chairman Goodwin then asked that Agenda Item 9.d. under New Business be the first order of business to be addressed. 

Proposed Resolution 2010-1491; Award of an Electric Energy Supplier Agreement.
Executive Director Bird asked Byron Miller to address this proposed resolution.  Mr. Miller explained that the Airport has been purchasing electric energy from suppliers since 2007.  He continued that proposals were submitted from three companies and after review, two proposals were determined to be acceptable; one proposal was determined to be non responsive.  Mr. Miller discussed the final pricing and terms of the agreement.  The Finance Committee and Staff recommended Board approval for Mid America Energy to be awarded the Electric Energy Supplier Agreement.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1491; Award of an Electric Energy Supplier Agreement to Mid America Energy.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

PUBLIC COMMENT
Bob Brandt, Tenant and DuPage Pilots Association, stated his opposition to closing Runway 15/33 and commented on related safety issues.  

Dan Swanson, Tenant and DuPage Pilots Association, stated his opposition to closing Runway 15/33.  He commented on accidents that had occurred at various airports relating to landing in wind conditions.    He also expressed his desire to see serious consideration given to the construction of covered tie downs for the general aviation segment of the airport.  

Chairman Goodwin expressed his appreciation to those individuals participating in the Public Comment Period.   He asked Executive Director David Bird to address the proposed runway closure.  Executive Director Bird advised that after reviewing the comments made at the November Board Meeting and in working through the final draft of the Master Plan, staff will recommend, when the Master Plan is presented to the Board for consideration and approval, that further consideration of closure for Runway 15/33 be deferred for a period of 5 years.  He continued that in 2015 when the Master Plan is updated, further analysis could be done at that time.   Chairman Goodwin emphasized that the Airport Authority is deferring all consideration for closure of Runway 15/33 at this time subject to review in 2015.   He added that the Board very much appreciated the presentations made regarding this issue.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird discussed the monthly operating statistics:  Fuel sales and operations are both down Year-to-Date, which remains consistent with national trends.  Discussion occurred. 

Executive Director Bird continued that staff is working through the final phase of the Draft Master Plan to be presented to the Board for consideration and approval at the March Meeting.  He added projects that related to the Master Plan have been budgeted for 2010, such as the Environmental Assessment and Design for the primary runway and the short parallel runway and also the design phase for the Southeast Quadrant infrastructure.  

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, discussed Flight Center Activity relating to the number of gallons of fuel sold and numbers of operations and added that operations increase for DuPage Airport when weather conditions are bad; runways are continuously maintained and kept operational.   He added that with marketing efforts the Flight Center will remain competitive with fuel sales. 

Byron Miller, Director of Operations, advised that staff continues to operate within budget to control snow and ice during weather events; keeping the Airport open.   

John Schlaman, General Manager of Prairie Landing Golf Club, was not in attendance and Commissioner Donnelly commented briefly on his behalf regarding the 2010 budget for Prairie Landing. He reviewed capital projects included in the 2010 budget and advised the budget is very conservative for Prairie Landing.

REVIEW OF NOVEMBER FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked Lisa Maedgen to provide a review of the November Financial Statements and discussion followed. 

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee: 

Commissioner Gillett advised that the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee had not met since the last Board Meeting.

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:

Commissioner Davis provided this report in Commissioner Huizenga’s absence.  He advised that the Finance Committee met at 8:30 a.m. this day.  Commissioner Huizenga was present for the Committee meeting with all members also present.   The committee is favorably recommending three items on the agenda for Board consideration and approval.  

Golf Committee:

Commissioner Donnelly had no further comments; the Committee has not met since the last Board Meeting.

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski reported that the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee met earlier this day with all committee members present.  He continued that in addition to the planning report provided by Executive Director Bird, the committee considered agenda items 9.f. and 9.g. relating to an Extension for an Agreement to Ground Lease for Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center and a proposed lease agreement with FAA For a radar site; both items received favorable recommendations from the Committee for Board approval.     

RECESS REGULAR MEETING AND CONVENE THE ANNUAL MEETING

The Regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners was recessed at 4:06 p.m. by a MOTION made by Commissioner Gorski; seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and a unanimous voice vote. The Annual Meeting was immediately convened and upon roll call there was a quorum present for this portion of the meeting.      

ELECTION OF OFFICERS FOR THE 2010 FISCAL YEAR

Commissioner LaMantia placed into nomination the following Slate of Officers for the 2010 Fiscal Year:  Daniel Goodwin, Chairman; Gerald Gorski, Vice-Chairman; Dayle Gillett, Secretary; Thomas Meagher, Treasurer; Mark Doles, Assistant Secretary and Lisa Maedgen, Assistant Treasurer.   Chairman Goodwin then asked for other nominations and there were none.  

Commissioner LaMantia made a MOTION for the Board to approve the Slate of Officers for fiscal year 2010 as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (7-0).

REVIEW OF COMMITTEE ASSIGNMENTS

Chairman Goodwin stated that committees would remain as established unless there were recommendations for changes; there were none.

APPROVAL OF 2010 MEETING CALENDAR

Chairman Goodwin advised that each year a schedule for Board and Committee Meetings is approved for public notice. He asked if there were objections or recommended changes to the calendar as presented; there were none.   

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve the 2010 Board and Committee Meeting Calendar.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed unanimously by voice vote. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to adjourn the Annual Board Meeting; the motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis.   By unanimous voice vote, the motion was passed and the Annual Board Meeting adjourned at 4:43 p.m.  The Regular Board Meeting was immediately reconvened and upon roll call vote a quorum was present.  

OLD BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

Proposed Ordinance 2010-228; Adopting Tentative Budget and Appropriations Ordinance for the DuPage Airport Authority for the Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2010 and Ending December 31, 2010.
Executive Director Bird advised that the Tentative 2010 Budget and Appropriations was provided for review with previous discussions relevant to the budget process and assumptions used by staff for preparation.  He reported that the Finance Committee was provided a draft of the tentative budget document for review at their October meeting and at subsequent meetings in November and December.  Discussion occurred regarding the line item relating to the DuPage National Technology Park.  After discussion it was determined that this line item would be reduced from $477,940 to $162,000 and this line item would be described as “Technology Park Outside Services”. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to approve Proposed Ordinance 2010-228; Adopting Tentative Budget and Appropriations Ordinance for the DuPage Airport Authority for the Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2010 and Ending December 31, 2010 subject to the changes in the DuPage National Technology Park line items as discussed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1490; Resolution Approving the Use of Outside Attorneys and Auditors for the Fiscal Year 2010. 

Executive Director Bird reviewed the rates as presented by the auditing firm of Wolf and Company; and the legal firms of Schirott & Luetkehans, and Veddar Price.   Discussion occurred.  Staff and the Finance Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1490; Resolution Approving the Use of Outside Attorneys and Auditors for the Fiscal Year 2010.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Ordinance 2010-229; An Ordinance of the DuPage Airport Authority Promulgating Regulations Under the Freedom of Information Act. 

Executive Director Bird explained that each year the Airport Authority is required to update the procedures for obtaining public records under the Freedom of Information Act as a perfunctory action of the Board.  Attorney Luetkehans explained the changes made in the statute for 2010 and advised these changes have been incorporated into this Ordinance.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Ordinance 2010-229; An Ordinance of the DuPage Airport Authority Promulgating Regulations Under the Freedom of Information Act.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1492; A Resolution Authorizing the Destruction of Certain Verbatim Recordings of Closed Sessions. 

Attorney Luetkehans explained that the Airport Authority records and maintains the recordings for all Executive Session discussions and these tapes are currently stored in the Schirott and Luetkehans offices.  He advised that the Airport Authority has the ability to destroy recordings older than 18 months.  He continued that approval of the Resolution would provide for destructions of these tapes where appropriate.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1492; A Resolution Authorizing the Destruction of Certain Verbatim Recordings of Closed Sessions.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1493; Authorizing the Execution of a Third Amendment to Agreement to Ground Lease with Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center, LLC.

Attorney Luetkehans explained that under the original agreement to ground lease, Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center, LLC. (NIPTRC) had until February 2, 2009 to obtain permanent financing and to enter into a ground lease.  He continued that previously, two extensions have been granted by the Airport Authority; expiring December 30, 2009.   Attorney Luetkehans explained that at the November Board meeting it was requested that he send to NIPTRC a notice of their need to entertain another extension, however, there was no Regular Board Meeting scheduled in December.  He continued that NIPTRC requested that Executive Director Bird execute this Third Amendment subject to the Board ratifying and approving the Third Amendment to Agreement to Ground Lease at the January Meeting and this was done.  Attorney Luetkehans recommended that the Board ratify the action of the Executive Director and approve the Third Amendment to Agreement to Ground Lease with Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center, LLC. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1493; Authorizing the Execution of a Third Amendment to Agreement of Ground Lease with Northern Illinois Proton Treatment and Research Center, LLC.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (7-0).

Discussion Regarding FAA Lease Agreement of Radar Site.

Executive Director Bird explained that the FAA has contacted the Airport Authority regarding their decision to locate an additional navigation facility site for Airport Surveillance Radar (ASR) on DuPage Airport property.  Discussion occurred relating to this proposed radar site along with the opportunity for a cooperative effort to expedite future airport projects through the FAA.  Discussion occurred.   Chairman Goodwin recommended that an official commitment in the form of a Memorandum of Understanding between the Airport Authority and the FAA would be in order to confirm this action on the part of both entities.  

RECESS TO EXECUTIVE SESSION

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to recess to Executive Session for the discussion of setting of a price for sale or lease of property owned by the DuPage Airport Authority.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by voice vote.  The Regular Meeting was recessed to Executive Session at 4:58 p.m. and was reconvene at 6:17 p.m.  Upon roll call, a quorum was present for the remainder of the Regular Meeting.

OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 6:20 p.m.

____________________________





Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman

(ATTEST)

______________________________

Dayle M. Gillett

Secretary
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